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GOVERNOR’S ADVISORY COUNCIL
TO THE DIVISION OF SUBSTANCE ABUSE AND MENTAL HEALTH

GRASS DALE CONFERENCE CENTER, DELAWARE CITY

MINUTES OF DECEMBER 21, 2006

Members Present:  Jack Akester, Anthony Brazen, Andrea Guest, Carol Harman, Shirley Jackson, Jim Lafferty, Robert Marceluk, George Meldrum, Janet Ray, Mary Wicks, Gary Wirt

Members Excused:  Joseph Connor, Lisa Pertzoff, Charles Sawchenko

Members Absent:  Richard Patterson, Pierre Stevens, Paula Voshell

Associate Members Present:  Bruce Lorenz

Associate Members Excused:  Sally Allshouse, Doyle Dobbins, James Larks, Cathy McKay

Associate Members Absent:  Howard Isenberg, Rita Marocco

Interested Parties:  Christel Bartleson, Vince Boehm, Gerard Gallucci, Renata Henry, Eliza Hirst, Aimee McFarlan, Melissa Smith, Chuck Tarver

	TOPIC
Call to Order

Review of the Minutes

Chairman’s Report

Integrating Behavioral Health & Primary Care:  Meeting the Challenge

Election 

Budget Committee

Membership Committee

DPC Advisory Committee

Children’s Committee

Employment Committee

Director’s Report

Adjournment

	DISCUSSION
Chairman Lafferty called the meeting to order at 9:10 a.m. and welcomed those in attendance.  Meeting participants were invited to introduce themselves and give their affiliation.
Chairman Lafferty reported that the DHSS Joint Finance Committee Hearings have been scheduled for February 27 through March 1 in Senate Chambers.  The individual schedule for each division has not yet been provided.  It was noted that future discussion will be necessary regarding Council’s input at the JFC hearing.
Chairman Lafferty updated Council on the acquisition of the St. Jones Center for Behavioral Health by Universal Health Services.   
Renata Henry shared that the Division is closely examining the integration of primary care and behavioral health care across the system.  Dr. Jerry Gallucci provided a brief PowerPoint presentation on general health in individuals with psychiatric illness.  Major causes of mortality and morbidity in individuals with serious mental illness, medical complications of psychiatric treatments, and additional health risk factors were highlighted. Prevalence rates of diabetes in the US were shared.  It was noted that the dramatic trends in the rates of obesity correlate very strongly with the increased rates of diabetes.  Innovative models coordinating behavioral health and primary care were briefly reviewed, as were the proposed solutions regarding same.  Council members were encouraged to view the technical reports related to the integration of behavioral and medical health, smoking, and morbidity and mortality on the NASMHPD website.
Dr. Gallucci noted that many of the risk factors are modifiable factors. Finding ways to implement changes to maintain effective treatments without putting individuals at risk for more medical problems and balancing consumer rights around the issue of smoking while promoting wellness will be challenging.  A brief discussion followed regarding the use of typical and atypical agents.    
Janet Ray commented on the importance of introducing lifestyle changes in early childhood to promote wellness and the prevention of illness and on the need to promote comprehensive health education programs and physical activity and physical education programs.
Chairman Lafferty commented on the importance of Council keeping abreast of the issues impacting the constituents of Delaware and information as it becomes available in order to assist Council in advocating for change.
Renata Henry updated Council members on the initiatives at DPC and the CMHC level to integrate behavioral and medical health services and shared the Division’s intent to RFP for the Federally Qualified Health Centers to offer the opportunity to collocate a behavioral health specialist on site.  It was noted that the two outpatient methadone programs have nested primary care.  
The potential for a future presentation on smoking cessation and the implication of the Deficit Reduction Act on Delaware’s Medicaid programs was briefly discussed.

Renata Henry spoke briefly about the upcoming dialog among the Association of State and Territorial Health Officials, National Association of State Alcohol and Drug Abuse Directors and the National Association of State Mental Health Program Directors to examine national policy issues around the nexus between primary and behavioral health care.
There being no further nominations from the floor, a motion originated from the Nomination Committee for voice approval for Jim Lafferty and George Meldrum as chair and vice-chair, respectively, for one year beginning January 1, 2007.  Jack Akester seconded the motion.   The motion was carried by unanimous voice vote.  Chairman Lafferty and Vice-Chairman Meldrum expressed appreciation to Council members and Renata Henry for their support and assistance.
Through the Vice-Chairman, the Council was informed that the next Budget Committee meeting will be held on January 9 at 9:00 a.m. in the Delaware Council on Gambling Problem’s board room. 

Vice-Chairman Meldrum reported that the Council currently has a full contingent of members and that it is anticipated that Chuck Tarver will fill the seat to be vacated by Dick Patterson.
Gary Wirt reported that the focus of the November 15 DPC Advisory Committee meeting was the PM 46 process.  Council was informed of the addition of a preliminary investigation in the process.
Mr. Wirt reported that Dorothy Patterson has tendered her resignation from the advisory committee and that Kevin Murphy has been elected to serve in her stead. A brief picture of Mr. Murphy’s background was shared.
Members were informed that Dr. Bradley Meier has joined DPC as the new director of professional services effective December 4 and of Dr. Martha Boston’s resignation effective December 8.  Renata Henry announced that Susan Watson Robinson has been appointed DPC hospital director.  A brief picture of Ms. Robinson’s background and experience was shared.   
Discussion briefly focused on the department policy around the reporting of abuse and neglect.  Ms. Henry noted that with the addition of the intermediate step in the internal process, the Division will examine the validity of the allegation prior to proceeding to the PM 46 investigative process.
Gary Wirt informed Council that the next DPC Advisory Committee meeting will be held on January 17.
Carol Harman provided a written report.  Council members interested in providing information or issues for Heroin Hurts’ JFC testimony were invited to contact Mary Wicks.

Highlights were provided on the Child Development Community Policing Initiative and the grant opportunities CMH is seeking with the John D. and Catherine T. MacArthur Foundation and the Criminal Justice Council.
Ms. Harman reported on the Board of Education/DCMH pilot project and the Student Success Plans.

Melissa Smith updated Council on the supported employment placements within the Johnson & Johnson project and the completion of baseline fidelity assessments.   Andrea Guest spoke of the advantages and goals of the project.   
A lengthy discussion followed regarding the Medicaid Buy-In Program and its potential impact on disabled Medicaid clients.  The need to advocate for the program through the budget process was emphasized.  Members were informed that a session on the Medicaid Buy-In Program will be given at the January 25 Life Conference at the Dover Sheraton.
Renata Henry reported that she briefly addressed the Deficit Reduction Act at the December 15 behavioral health provider meeting.  Highlights of the DRA regarding increased compliance activities and the Office of the Inspector General were shared with Council.  Council was informed that there are opportunities for states to apply for home and community-based waivers under the DRA without utilizing a state Medicaid plan amendment.   It was noted that information on the DRA is available at nccbh.org. 

Ms. Henry reported that Medicaid is currently revising the regulations for the rehabilitation and clinic options.   The proposed regulation’s impact on the current reimbursement methodology for the rehabilitation option was briefly addressed.  The importance of responding to the proposed regulation during the public comment period was noted.  

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 10:50 a.m.  Chairman Lafferty extended his appreciation to Council members for their attendance.
	ACTION
Gary Wirt motioned to accept the minutes as presented.  Jack Akester seconded the motion.  So moved.

Council members will be provided with a copy of the policy memorandum.  

Arrangements will be made for a presentation on the Medicaid Buy-In Program and the Deficit Reduction Act.  Background information on the DRA will be provided to Council members.



The next Governor’s Advisory Council Meeting will be held Thursday, January 18, 2007 at the Grass Dale Conference Center.

ADVISORY COUNCIL MEETINGS ARE HELD THE THIRD THURSDAY OF EACH MONTH
